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Dear Friends, 

It occurred to me recently that it can be said with some certainty that none of us are experts in how to “be” 
during these uncertain times.  None of us have any frame of reference for the various challenges that we are 
together facing, whether the COVID pandemic, political ideological polarity, or how to chart the best course 
going forward.  That said, it is in the face of these great challenges that innovation and creativity can truly 
blossom and thrive.  

This is certainly the case at Washburn, where Principal Dr. Emily Palmer and the Administrative Team, along 
with the awesome teachers, staff, coaches, and counselors, have implemented an impressive distance-
learning program with admirable success.  As we at the Washburn High School Foundation continue to work 
to advocate for and support Washburn and its students, we have been duly impressed by the efforts taken, 
the resilience shown, and the collective successes that we have witnessed as this new way of teaching, 
learning, and participating has unfolded this fall.

Examples include the tremendous achievement of getting Chromebooks and Wi-Fi hotspots into the 
hands of all students who needed them, video cameras to enable virtual field trips and tours, and teacher 
instructional support tools to aid in safety, health, and technology needs during the transition to a more 
rigorous distance-learning model.  Various online teaching platforms have been tied in to traditional 
teacher-to-student communications in the process, with both teachers and students now having access to 
an ever-growing world of adjunctive instructional and resource tools.  Black Box Theater was able to bring 
in a teacher assistant to lend support and help students create original online work.

Washburn’s student-athletes and athletics programs were made to pivot as well, and many were able to 
carve out some real competition and maintain their training in their chosen sport or athletic pursuit.  In 
this newsletter you can read more about the TMT swimming team, the volleyball and football teams, the 
clay targets team, the girls’ tennis season, and the implementation of live-streaming games for the soccer 
program.  Our Millers continue their legacy of success on the field (or pool, or range, or pitch, etc.) of 
competition!

Washburn’s continued success in academics is evidenced by the naming of five students as National Merit 
Semi-Finalists (only one other school in the state had more)!  Additionally, nine more Millers received 
commendation for their performance.

Our School, our community, our nation, and our world will continue to face great challenges as we move 
forward.  Our Washburn Millers are leading by example in terms of working together to find solutions, 
continuing to advocate for equality, and caring for and supporting each other in times of need.  Thank you 
for your continued support as we collectively celebrate our Miller Pride!

Go Millers!

Mark Bachman, ‘91
President, Washburn High School Foundation
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Honorarium/Memorial

In honor of 
Aileen Berg Zeissler ‘50

In honor of Ann Marie Olson Riley 
‘87, Laurie Olson Wells ‘90, 
Cooper Wells ‘18, Ellie Wells ‘21

In honor of Ben Anderson ‘20
In honor of Class of ‘76
In honor of Clifton E. French & in 

memory of Joanne Cory French
In Honor of Dr. Anne Gearity
In honor of Earl Hacking,  

Larry Hendrickson, John Simus
In honor of granddaughters  

Isabel & Winnie Hoyt-Niemiec
In honor of Hi
In honor of Iris!
In honor of Isabel Hoyt-Niemiec
In honor of John P. Kennedy
In honor of John Sylvester 		

Scholarship Fund
In honor of Judith, Mike, Jack & 

James Freeman
In honor of 

Mathea (Thea) Greenberg and 	
in memory of 
Matthew (Matt) Greenberg ‘55

In honor of Naomi Walthour!
In honor of Rolf Svendsen
In honor of Sam ‘18, Sophia ‘16, 

Allegra ‘16 Abrams
In honor of Steve Stoll ‘61 and 

 Toni Stoll ‘59
In honor of Tanya Boettcher &  

ALL seniors who’s graduation 
couldn’t be triumphantly 	
displayed!

In honor of The Beck Family
In honor of the Class of ‘49’s 

70th Reunion
In honor of the Class of ‘64
In honor of the Class of ‘20
In honor of the Class of ‘20  

and their amazing teachers, 	
administrators and support-
thank you!

In honor of Vicki Bunker
In honor of 

Washburn Class of ‘60
In honor of WHS Class of ‘45
In memory of Alex Light Jacobs
In memory of 

Benita Lander Hale ‘61
In memory of Bruce Kath
In memory of Cliff French
In memory of David Lafayette
In memory of 

Deborah Morse-Kahn
In memory of 

Dorothy Hesper Stevenson
In memory of Douglass Addison 	

and Steve Luers
In memory of Elaine Engelhard, 	

counseling office clerk
In memory of Frank Ario
In memory of Gary Stitz ‘58
In memory of George Wemier
In memory of Janet K Ankeny

In memory of 
Jeffery Michael Christman, 
Class of ‘80

In memory of Jim Erickson ‘64
In memory of John Sylvester
In memory of Jon Hirschoff
In memory of Joyce Anderson
In memory of Judy Corlett & 	

Sharon Reardon ‘59
In memory of 

Karen Moe Erickson ‘62
In memory of 

Karin Larson Nordstrom ‘58
In memory of 

Kristin Wright Louden ‘59
In memory of Louise Everett King 	

and Bill Everett
In memory of 

Marie Spong Mellgren ‘48
In memory of 

Mary Goodoien Pearson ‘57
In memory of 

Mary Sue Hanson Taylor
In memory of MaryLynn Boone
In memory of Parker Cramer ‘55
In memory of Pat Stubbs ‘61
In memory of Patty Dunne
In memory of Phillip Hansen ‘65
In memory of Robert Ireland
In memory of Sandy Pagal ‘59
In memory of Sophia Lewis
In memory of 

Stephen Johnston ‘58
In memory of Sue Reid ‘76
In memory of Taunee Beekman
In memory of Tom Bennet ‘53
In memory of 

Warren Wayne Larson ‘48
In memory of William Lydell, 	

former music teacher
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Principal’s Update
It’s been an “interesting” fall at Washburn High School this 

year! I am beyond proud of how our teachers and staff have 
stepped up to the new Distance Learning format of teaching 
online while we all distance because of COVID. We are using 
Google Classroom for assignments and Google Meet for live 
online class meetings. It was a lot to learn in a short time, 
but we are rolling! 

Thank you so much to the Foundation for your generous 
support!  Almost all of the WHS budget goes to staffing, 
so your donations make a big difference. We purchased 
“Authorized IB World School” outdoor signs last spring, 
along with big blue WHS-logo tents for athletics & other 
events. This fall we were able to buy WHS face masks, 
t-shirts & lawn signs for all 450 freshmen to welcome them
in August.  Though we couldn’t welcome them into the
building, we made sure they feel like Millers!

As tough as 2020 has been, please know that our Millers are 
learning.  School goes on.  MPS has distributed Chromebook 
laptops to every student who needs one, so that no student 
has to even share with a sibling. We also have hotspots 
for students (they look like a cell phone) which create 
Wifi internet access where it’s needed. In this way, we can 
ensure that all our students are logistically able to connect. 

So in the midst of all the many emotions that come with 
leading in a time like this, I can tell you that my strongest 
emotions are love and pride for everyone at Washburn. 
There is no place I would rather be in the world. 

The changing times have certainly altered how everyone is approaching school, teaching, 
coaching, and learning in the Minneapolis Public Schools this fall. The Washburn High 
School Foundation Board is very excited to have been able to award all the Mini-Grant 
application requests for the fall 2020 cycle! Including:

• A special education teacher requested a Go-Pro video camera so that he can share
virtual field trips to colleges and employment opportunities.

• The science department as a collective sought access to Gizmos, an online science
platform for $5,500.

• Live-streaming of soccer games reached hundreds of interested viewers.

• The Black Box Theater sought funding for a teacher assistant as students will be in
virtual break-out rooms at times during class. The assistant, who ran an online theater
camp at the Guthrie last summer, was able to coach students in creating online original 
work.

• The Spanish teachers wanted to access five different online platforms in order to
engage students with more interactive and input-based learning.

• There were a number of requests for a few items basic to teaching remotely such as
cameras, stand-up desks, and blue-light glasses. These will help teachers maintain good 
health – fewer headaches, back problems, and being able to sleep better!

ACADEMICS Mini Grants

Dr. Emily Palmer, Principal
2

National Merit Scholars
Washburn is pleased to announce that the Class of 2021 has five National 
Merit Semi-Finalists and another nine students were additionally commended 
for their performance.  These 14 students represent the best performance 
Washburn has had as a school in at least 20 years and perhaps much longer.  
In fact, there was only one other school in the whole state who had more 
Semi-Finalists than Washburn had this year!  

Congratulations to 
these fine students! 
FINALISTS
Maggie Faust
Max Henschel
Austin Hunt
Etta Leugers
Kina Paguyo

COMMENDED
Olivia Bordon
Eli Feldman
Adele Fraser
Eleanor Friel
Sean McAneney
Anna Omdal
Andrew Peichel
Theo Prince
Reid Wooldridge
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Elizabeth and Mel Eng
Brad and Kay Englund
Gary Engstrand
Jeanne Erickson
Susan Erickson
Corinne Ertz
David and Gwen Evans
Carl and Elsie Evenson
Darlene Evenson
Elizabeth	 Ewald Larson
John Farrell
Elizabeth	 Feldman
Gaylord Fernstrom
Ryan David Fisher
David Flesner
Philip and Debbie Flodin
William  and Sonja Flory
Wendy Frame
Patti and Lee Francis
Tim French
Jeffrey Frommelt
Roger Frommelt
Jody Frye
Lorraine Fryklund
Jim and Jeri Funke
Calvin Gage
Mark and Rosemary Gagstetter
Dan Galbraith
Frank L. Garner
Tom and Marcia Garton
Sheila Gebhard
Gen. Financial Management, Inc.
Janet Gerhauser Carpenter
Stuart D.	 Gibson
Anne Gilbert Becklean
Bruce and Mary Gilmore
Luella and Stanley Goldberg
Susan and Richard Goldman
Tom Gould
Bruce and Elona Graff
Jeremy and Sarah	Graff
Harriet Greenberg Levine
Anne Greer
Douglas & Carol Greven
Gordon and Helen Griller
Helen Groth
Thomas Gruber
Glen Gustafson
Kathleen Hage
Barbara and Bruce Halgren
Rachel Hall
Henry and Diana Halladay
Mary Arneson and  

Dale Hammerschmidt
Grace A Han
Kenneth Hande
Margaret Spriggs and 

Jim Hanneman
Stephen Hannes
Eileen and Edward Hanson-Kelly
John Harden
Patricia Hartman
Janet Hatch
James Hatlestad
Robert and Sharon Hatlestad
William and Kathleen Haug
David Hawley
Sheila Hearn
Karlotta Heckrich Carlson
Sharon Olson and  

Robert Heiberg
Kay Henjum
James Hermondson
Carol Heyl
Victoria and Wallace Hicks
Lynn & David Hiden
William Hill
Paula Hirschoff
Scott and Ann Holdahl
Ann Holmberg Sirota and  

David Holmberg
Chuck Holmes
James Huckle
William Huttner
Patricia Ingersoll
James and Regina	 Jackson
Raymond and Judy Lee Jackson
Robert C.	 Jackson
Thomas and Judith Jackson
Duane Jacobson
Roger N. Johnson
Sue Johnson
Terry Johnson
David W. Johnston
Peter and Sue Johonson
William Jorgenson
Dan and Meredith Jurek
Daniel Katan
Karen & Tonu Keisel
Margaret Keith
John P Kennedy
Sue and Tim Kennedy
Blaine and Lyndel King
Kip Knelman
Emily Kornecki
Jeanne and Bill Kosfeld
William Kostick
Frank Kreiser
Gary E Kriedberg
David Krieger
Philip Kuharski
Kevin and Michelle Kuklinski
Daniel Kvinge
Dvz Laeti

Eileen LaFontaine
Nancy D.	Langer
Robin A. Langevin
Donald Lapp
Col. Donald P. Larson
Donald R. Larson
Jon and Linda Larson
Robin Larson
Jeff and Janet Lauber
Marlene J. Lawson
Arlene Lee
Peter J. Lee
Dorothy Levy
Earl Lindquist
Leslie Livingston
Daniel and Marsha Loewenson
Gail Lofdahl
Peter Lukas
Linda Madson
Dennis Maetzold
Stephen and Brenda Mahannah
Adele Mahle
Mary Kay Markuson
Joan Martin
Richard and Lynn Martin
Dick Matson
Leslie Maynard
Lisa Mazzocco
Doug and Catherine McCarron
John and Cindy McCreary
Mary Jo McDonough
Walter Meadley
Naomi and Eric Mechels
Nancy Meikle
Joe and Lynnie Melena
Wesley Mellgren
Christine Meloni
Susan and Chuck Metsela
Georgean Mettler
Marlene Meyer
Chris and Cathy Middlebrook
Barbara and Paul Mikelson
Bob and Bonnie Mitchell
Jerry Mittendorf
Tilman Moe
Karen Swenson Moe and 

Tom Moe
Alan Mogck
Jim Monson
Daniel Moore
Melinda Moore
Buzz Morison & Janet Jones
Joan Mowatt
Andrew Muller
Jeff and Joelle Murray
David Mykkeltvedt
Patricia Nadeau

Sanford Naiditch
Karen Nelson
Kyle and Dawn Nelson
Paul Neuville
Jon Nicholson
Dick and Joan Niemiec
Byron Nordstrom
Paul Norton
David and Barbara Odegard
Virginia Olsen
Dale and Kathleen Olson
Katie Orr
Kim Osborn Salistean
Kirky Otto
Benjamin David Page
Jim and Carolyn Parsons
Terry Parssinen
Cynthia Pearson
Gary Pederson
Dorothy Petersen
Corwin Peterson
Kathleen Johnson and  

Glen Peterson
Ross and Gail Peterson
Madelon Epple and  

Wendell Peterson
John & Joan Petroff Living Trust
Paul Peyrat
Daniel Pike
Barbara Porter Hestness
John Radtke
Geraldine Rang Mooers
Judy McQuade and Mark Ransom
Nina Rapallo
Barbara & Daniel Rawley & Nordby
Deb Reutter
Janet Timmerman and 

Ronald Riess
Larry Rivers
Susan Robiner
Charlene	 Roise
Richard and Winnie Roome
John Rosen
Vicki Rovere
Lara Roy
Jeanne Cool & Ted Rustad
Joy Sacre
Richard Sandeen
Nancy and Tom Saxhaug
Denise Scharlemann
Jeff Schmitz
Camille Schroeder
Norm and Debra Scott
Zana Sehlin
Rebecca Selby
Gretchen Shanight
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ARTS
This fall has brought changes to every aspect of the school, but one of the areas hardest hit is the arts. The arts teachers have risen to the 
challenge and strive to create community while they celebrate their students’ talents.

Choir students practice during their virtual learning and record themselves singing their individual parts to create the whole. The Washburn Arts 
Council purchased special masks for instruments to prepare for the time when small groups can come together with band and orchestra teacher 
Tim Martin. The band and orchestra students are also learning how to use the online recording program called Soundtrap and each student will 
record one piece per quarter.

The band program and Mr. Martin also connected with the Minnesota Consortium of Black American Composers along with 50 other schools across 
the state to commission 12 composers to write pieces that reflect who they are and they times we are living in. 

David Ritsema teaches guitar and said that teaching the students virtually is helping to teach them more independence as they submit videos 
of their skills. He said that distance learning is easier for kids with private workspaces and more difficult for students who share rooms or don’t 
always have access to their instruments. Extra guitars were purchased this year by the Washburn Arts Council to help supply guitars to students.

In Rhea O’Shion’s studio art and ceramics classes, students have an hour to meet in class and then an hour of independent work. They take photos 
of their art work and submit it online. The school provided art kits for students to take home. He is impressed with students’ adaptability and 
ability to process all the technology and information. He misses the time to talk about life goals and struggles and ceramics is difficult without 
using the pottery wheels and tools at school. 

Overall the teachers and students are resilient and are making beautiful music and art and the best out of a difficult situation.

3
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Thank you, donors!
The Washburn High School Foundation would like to thank the following people who made donations between July 1, 2017 and June 30, 2018. 

Because of you, we are able to continue our goal of making Washburn High School the top high school in Minneapolis with the best teachers, the 
best resources and the best-prepared students for the future. Thank you for your continuous support and donations!

Scholar $5,000 & More

Anonymous
Lowel I Figen Estate
John Mooty
Joseph Sullivan
James Urnes Sr.

Gold Medalist $1000-4,999

Anonymous
Paula Bodger and Kevin Ario
Lee Bachman
Mark and Carrie Bachman
Steven Beck
Stanley and Shirley Bormann
Robert and Janet Christianson Jr
Elizabeth	 Fisher
Robert Goodale
Toddy Grill Sturdevant
Jean Christianson and

Bruce Grussing
Marjorie Halstead
Dick and Elizabeth	 Kinyon
Ann Sonnesyn and Brian Love
Shelly Gill Murray and  

Brian Murray
Jim Peterson
Psalm37:4 Zeltwanger Fund
Kay Thomas and James Rustad
Carin and Bill Simpson
Mike and Tracy Wedl
Wells Fargo

Miller Pride: $500-999

Roberta Harper and 
Robert Abdo

Edward Bather
Philip Bell
Karen Dahlen
Dennis Dunne
Jim Furber
Geoffrey Gould
Mimi Graceman Gleekel
Karin Grossman
Stuart and Gail Hanson
Linda Bergh and  

Robert Hilleque 

Karen Wiggins and 
William Johnson

Tony Kelley
Brett and Lynda Lange
Marian Rubenfeld and 

Frederick Langendorf
Tristen and Steve Lindemann
Britt Lundgren
Timothy and Katherine McGinley
Leslie and Doug Melnyk
Jack and Char Mueller
Tina Ham Peterson and  

Ric Peterson
Craig Ruhsam
Alan Schlesinger
Darren & Joan Selberg
Jacquelyn Tennant
John and Carrie Tietz
Gavin Wright

Blue: $250-499

Eric & Chris Andersen
David Ario
Jane Becker
Michael Belzer
Andrea Blesi Durbin
Lynn Blewett
Judy and Jim Boysen
Brad and Christy Crary
Tom and Paula Crouch
Amanda Docter
Ted and Julie Dyste
Ron Feldman
Kathy Garmezy
Lynn Gustafson Fulton
Eric Hageman
Mark and Melissa Harritt
Dean and Pam Haugen
Michael George Headrick
Dennis and Jo Henriksen
Anne Schroeder and 

James Hilmer
Bonnie and Ethan Johnson
Terry Kita
Patrick Lidiard
Dan Lonn
Carolyn Macke Baumann
Roger and Nancy McCabe
Amy McKinney

Steve and Wendy Moore
Stuart Nielsen
Craig Omdal
Chuck and Joanne	 Parsons
Anne Hoops and Brad Peterson
Pricewaterhouse
Evan and Becky Reed
Susan Shark Goldenberg
Ann Godfrey and Blake Shepard
Stoos-Tysver Family Trust
David Sutton
Donald and Virginia Swanson
Lloyd and Betty Sylvester
Becky Thacher- Bell and 

Tracie Thacher-Bell
Connie Theien-Psotka
William Wangensteen
Judy Mueller and Allen Wehr

Orange $1-249

Amanda Abrams
Barbara Adams Anderson
Jeff and Jody Alberts
Thomas Albright
Mary Ames
David and Linda Andell
Wilson and Pauline Anderson
John Anderson
Lindsey Anderson
Roger C. Anderson
Beth Gyllstrom and 

Daniel Anderson
Patricia Anderson Day
Joel Ario
Carole Arndt
JoAnne Arndt
Thomas and Julia Arneson
Thomas Balcom
Kari and Leon Ball
Louise Moe and Donn Barber
Barbara Bauer
Roger Beauchaine
Alix Behm
Jolene Beitz
Herbert Bell
Herbert and Lynne Benz
Jerrold Bergfalk
Charles Bergh
George Bergh

Ted Bergstrom
Thomas Bodger
Tanya Boettcher
Betsy Breid Leach
Carole Breitman
John and Phyllis Brenneman
Mollie Brown
Sally Brown
Patricia Bryan
Vicki Bunker
Kathryn and Thomas Burnside
John and Jane Burton
Pamela Campbell
Bob Carlson
Dayton Carlson
Terry and Mary Carlstrom
Marilyn Chapman
Elizabeth	 Christensen
Kyle Christensen
George Christoferson
Michelle	 Cleveland
Henry and Linda Cohen
Linda Conley
Megan Conners
Sandra Cote
Robert Coulter
John Crouch
Bonnie Swanson and  

Michael Daniels
Bruce and Marty Danielson
James and Judy Daugherty
Donald Davies
Jenelle Davis
Ronald Davis
Michael and Michelle DeVaughn
Daniel and Barbara Diebold
Franise Bartley and Daniel Dier
Sarah Dodge
Virginia Durfee
Susan Duxbury
Saralee Dworsky Mogilner
Amy Dwyer
Daniel Eckberg
Ecolab
H. Duane	Edberg
Sandy Jackson and

Bruce Eichinger
Christine Quinn Daugherty 

and Scott Elton
Scott Endo6

Mr. Martin teaching virtual band.
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Swimming
My name is Christine Kessens and I’m a Junior (at Washburn) on the girls’ 
TMT swim team. TMT consists of 3 schools (South Tigers, Washburn Millers, 
and Roosevelt Teddies) and we all practice and compete together. Although 
we are extremely lucky and excited to have a season this year, it has taken 
some getting used to. COVID limited the pool space we were able to get, 
especially at the beginning of the season. Luckily, Phillip’s Community 
Center, where we have practiced the past 2 years, opened their pool so we 
could practice! When we are at practice and meets, we social-distance in and 
out of the pool and wear masks when we are able. With the maximum number of swimmers being 24 at once (4 per lane), we need to split the team 
into 2 groups with different practice times, which is unfortunate. This has made it difficult to meet everybody. We have found ways to get to know 
each other such as having preseason zoom meetings and holding an outdoor pizza party. While practice has been semi-normal, meets have been 
very different. Out of our 7 dual meets, only one has been “in-person”, where we got to go to the other team’s pool and compete head-to-head. The 
others have been “virtual”, where we compete at our own pools and combine scores. Since spectators aren’t allowed to go to meets, we have been 
live-streaming them. Overall, COVID has changed a lot about sports. However, we are very happy to have a season in general and we have found 
ways to make it as normal as possible.

Volleyball and Football
In September the Minnesota State High School League (MSHSL) approved football and volleyball to have shortened fall seasons in October and 
November. The volleyball team is the defending 2019 city conference champions and will play a twelve-game schedule this fall. The football team 
opened it’s six-game 2020 season with a 48-20 win at Bloomington Kennedy where a limited number of fans were allowed to attend the game. Fans 
are not allowed to attend sporting events hosted at Minneapolis Public School sites. Instead games are livestreamed so that families can watch 
from home.

Tennis  
WHS Girls’ Tennis had another very successful year, its second under Varsity Coach  
Ryan Hoag. After a recent record of over 60 girls participating on 3 different teams  
last year, the program was forced to temporarily abandoned its “no cut” policy (given 
the new COVID-19 protocols) and were only able to allow 40 girls to participate this  
year. The varsity team won the City Conference for the second year in a row, putting  
an exclamation point on the program’s resurgence. The team earned the 6th seed in 
the state’s toughest section and eventually lost to the defending state champion  
Edina in a hard-fought match. Most importantly, the team received the All-State  
Team Academic Award with a team GPA of 3.89!  While the team will lose some great  
senior leadership, the core of the varsity team is very young.  Couple this with a  
robust number of junior varsity players and the future is very bright!

Clay Targets  
The WHS Clay Target Team was started in the spring of 2017 with only 10 student-athletes and was the first (and still only) team in the Minneapolis 
Public Schools. A mere three years later, there are 25 student-athletes hoping to participate in the spring season in what is the fastest-growing 
high school extracurricular activity in the nation. The sport is co-ed, adaptive, and has both a fall and spring league (“Trap” in the fall, “Skeet” in 
the spring) therefore able to accommodate a diverse group of student-athletes. Teams compete “virtually” each week by posting their individual 
and team scores from their clubs online via the league website. The sport has made an easier transition than others to COVID-19 protocols given it 
is takes place outside and athletes are naturally socially distanced from one another in the field. 

We Are Millers!
By: Mike Wedl (Class of ’89)

To say the least, 2020 has been a whirlwind of chaos and despair. So many things have rocked all of us and in a time where we need each other, 
where we need to connect better, the pandemic has forced us to isolate.

We are lonely, but we are never alone. Why? Because, while we are separated, living different lives, and dealing with different circumstances; we 
are all bound by one extremely relevant thread - our high school. 

Washburn has a long history of community involvement, stewardship and pride and many alumni have gone on to contribute to the world in 
incredibly substantial ways. From Kathryn Finney (author, entrepreneur, CEO, world’s first blogger – the list is long) to Astronaut Bob Cabana, to 
founding LPGA member Patty Berg, to hip-hop artist Sean “Slug” Daley, music producer/musician Jimmy Jam, world-class journalist Michele Norris, 
Jeanne Phillips (aka “Dear Abby”), even actor Richard Carlson who has a star on the Hollywood Walk of Fame, Washburn grads have played key 
roles in our world. 

Washburn helps to create great people because we understand the importance of community, we understand and foster giving back to the world 
we live in and have an understanding that we are better “together.”  We have pride in Washburn, OUR high school, and we have spirit (yes, we do!). 
So while we shelter in place, distance learn, and fight injustice it is imperative that we remember; we are not alone, we all share a common bond, 
we support each other, and while we look different, have different backgrounds, cultures, and beliefs, we are one - We Are MILLERS! 

Class of 2020 Fundraiser 
Last spring we did a small fundraising campaign to raise money to support the Class of 2020.  In a short period of time, the WHS Foundation raised 
almost $7,500 with your help.  THANK YOU!  This was combined with another almost $5,000 from the senior party fees that parents donated back 
and the plant sale done by Parent Council to help fund the senior party.  One of the first things we did was help fund yearbooks for all seniors 
who hadn’t ordered one, but wanted one.  Mr. McCreary took photos of each senior clad in cap and gown and gave each several copies.  Then we 
had hoped to have a celebration during the summer to make up for the missed final quarter, prom, senior prank and graduation.  Unfortunately, 
we weren’t allowed to have such a celebration.   We were able to buy blue and orange Nalgene water bottles with a design done by senior Augie 
Bent and a sticker with “W, Class of 2020” to add to the water bottle or a computer.   Recently, the social workers have been helping us find Class 
of 2020 students who have been negatively affected by COVID-19.  We have purchased 6 computers for students attending college, paid for some 
textbooks, a phone, basic needs and money towards a car to help a student get a job.  These Washburn alumni were touched that the Miller 
community is still supporting them.  Thank you for spreading Miller spirit to the Class of 2020.

Chromebooks and Wireless Hotspots   
Add this one to the list of Herculean efforts to meet the challenges of Covid-19: since the pandemic began, WHS staff members have distributed 
over 500 laptops and 150 wireless hot spots to our Millers hunkered down learning at home. The team of teachers and support staff used survey 
forms, newsletters and shoe leather to identify students in need of a device, wireless internet or both.

To support the students, Mellissa Lee, part of WHS technology group supporting the students, estimates the group made 50 in-person visits 
(with the proper safety precautions) to deliver the devices or to assist students in setup and configuration. “Sometimes a student lives with a 
grandparent who may not be that savvy with technology.” said Ms. Lee

When students need help with day-to-day issues, first teachers try to resolve them. More complex problems go to Melissa’s group. There is also a 
district help line students can use.

What does an IT professional think of Washburn’s efforts? “A company with 500 devices would usually have a professional IT manager with three or 
four trained technicians,” said Paul Drangeid, Chief Technology Officer at Blue Net, a local IT services company. “Providing support to remote users 
like that is not easy. It is impressive what they have done,” said Drangeid.

4 5
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Photo from Kemmetmueller Photography, inc. photoshopped from individual 
photos due to covid restrictions.
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My name is Christine Kessens and I’m a Junior (at Washburn) on the girls’ 
TMT swim team. TMT consists of 3 schools (South Tigers, Washburn Millers, 
and Roosevelt Teddies) and we all practice and compete together. Although 
we are extremely lucky and excited to have a season this year, it has taken 
some getting used to. COVID limited the pool space we were able to get, 
especially at the beginning of the season. Luckily, Phillip’s Community 
Center, where we have practiced the past 2 years, opened their pool so we 
could practice! When we are at practice and meets, we social-distance in and 
out of the pool and wear masks when we are able. With the maximum number of swimmers being 24 at once (4 per lane), we need to split the team 
into 2 groups with different practice times, which is unfortunate. This has made it difficult to meet everybody. We have found ways to get to know 
each other such as having preseason zoom meetings and holding an outdoor pizza party. While practice has been semi-normal, meets have been 
very different. Out of our 7 dual meets, only one has been “in-person”, where we got to go to the other team’s pool and compete head-to-head. The 
others have been “virtual”, where we compete at our own pools and combine scores. Since spectators aren’t allowed to go to meets, we have been 
live-streaming them. Overall, COVID has changed a lot about sports. However, we are very happy to have a season in general and we have found 
ways to make it as normal as possible.

Volleyball and Football
In September the Minnesota State High School League (MSHSL) approved football and volleyball to have shortened fall seasons in October and 
November. The volleyball team is the defending 2019 city conference champions and will play a twelve-game schedule this fall. The football team 
opened it’s six-game 2020 season with a 48-20 win at Bloomington Kennedy where a limited number of fans were allowed to attend the game. Fans 
are not allowed to attend sporting events hosted at Minneapolis Public School sites. Instead games are livestreamed so that families can watch 
from home.

Tennis 
WHS Girls’ Tennis had another very successful year, its second under Varsity Coach 
Ryan Hoag. After a recent record of over 60 girls participating on 3 different teams 
last year, the program was forced to temporarily abandoned its “no cut” policy (given 
the new COVID-19 protocols) and were only able to allow 40 girls to participate this 
year. The varsity team won the City Conference for the second year in a row, putting 
an exclamation point on the program’s resurgence. The team earned the 6th seed in  
the state’s toughest section and eventually lost to the defending state champion  
Edina in a hard-fought match. Most importantly, the team received the All-State 
Team Academic Award with a team GPA of 3.89!  While the team will lose some great 
senior leadership, the core of the varsity team is very young.  Couple this with a  
robust number of junior varsity players and the future is very bright!

Clay Targets  
The WHS Clay Target Team was started in the spring of 2017 with only 10 student-athletes and was the first (and still only) team in the Minneapolis 
Public Schools. A mere three years later, there are 25 student-athletes hoping to participate in the spring season in what is the fastest-growing 
high school extracurricular activity in the nation. The sport is co-ed, adaptive, and has both a fall and spring league (“Trap” in the fall, “Skeet” in 
the spring) therefore able to accommodate a diverse group of student-athletes. Teams compete “virtually” each week by posting their individual 
and team scores from their clubs online via the league website. The sport has made an easier transition than others to COVID-19 protocols given it 
is takes place outside and athletes are naturally socially distanced from one another in the field. 

We Are Millers!
By: Mike Wedl (Class of ’89)

To say the least, 2020 has been a whirlwind of chaos and despair. So many things have rocked all of us and in a time where we need each other, 
where we need to connect better, the pandemic has forced us to isolate.

We are lonely, but we are never alone. Why? Because, while we are separated, living different lives, and dealing with different circumstances; we 
are all bound by one extremely relevant thread - our high school. 

Washburn has a long history of community involvement, stewardship and pride and many alumni have gone on to contribute to the world in 
incredibly substantial ways. From Kathryn Finney (author, entrepreneur, CEO, world’s first blogger – the list is long) to Astronaut Bob Cabana, to 
founding LPGA member Patty Berg, to hip-hop artist Sean “Slug” Daley, music producer/musician Jimmy Jam, world-class journalist Michele Norris, 
Jeanne Phillips (aka “Dear Abby”), even actor Richard Carlson who has a star on the Hollywood Walk of Fame, Washburn grads have played key 
roles in our world. 

Washburn helps to create great people because we understand the importance of community, we understand and foster giving back to the world 
we live in and have an understanding that we are better “together.”  We have pride in Washburn, OUR high school, and we have spirit (yes, we do!). 
So while we shelter in place, distance learn, and fight injustice it is imperative that we remember; we are not alone, we all share a common bond, 
we support each other, and while we look different, have different backgrounds, cultures, and beliefs, we are one - We Are MILLERS! 

Class of 2020 Fundraiser 
Last spring we did a small fundraising campaign to raise money to support the Class of 2020.  In a short period of time, the WHS Foundation raised 
almost $7,500 with your help.  THANK YOU!  This was combined with another almost $5,000 from the senior party fees that parents donated back 
and the plant sale done by Parent Council to help fund the senior party.  One of the first things we did was help fund yearbooks for all seniors 
who hadn’t ordered one, but wanted one.  Mr. McCreary took photos of each senior clad in cap and gown and gave each several copies.  Then we 
had hoped to have a celebration during the summer to make up for the missed final quarter, prom, senior prank and graduation.  Unfortunately, 
we weren’t allowed to have such a celebration.   We were able to buy blue and orange Nalgene water bottles with a design done by senior Augie 
Bent and a sticker with “W, Class of 2020” to add to the water bottle or a computer.   Recently, the social workers have been helping us find Class 
of 2020 students who have been negatively affected by COVID-19.  We have purchased 6 computers for students attending college, paid for some 
textbooks, a phone, basic needs and money towards a car to help a student get a job.  These Washburn alumni were touched that the Miller 
community is still supporting them.  Thank you for spreading Miller spirit to the Class of 2020.

Chromebooks and Wireless Hotspots   
Add this one to the list of Herculean efforts to meet the challenges of Covid-19: since the pandemic began, WHS staff members have distributed 
over 500 laptops and 150 wireless hot spots to our Millers hunkered down learning at home. The team of teachers and support staff used survey 
forms, newsletters and shoe leather to identify students in need of a device, wireless internet or both.

To support the students, Mellissa Lee, part of WHS technology group supporting the students, estimates the group made 50 in-person visits 
(with the proper safety precautions) to deliver the devices or to assist students in setup and configuration. “Sometimes a student lives with a 
grandparent who may not be that savvy with technology.” said Ms. Lee

When students need help with day-to-day issues, first teachers try to resolve them. More complex problems go to Melissa’s group. There is also a 
district help line students can use.

What does an IT professional think of Washburn’s efforts? “A company with 500 devices would usually have a professional IT manager with three or 
four trained technicians,” said Paul Drangeid, Chief Technology Officer at Blue Net, a local IT services company. “Providing support to remote users 
like that is not easy. It is impressive what they have done,” said Drangeid.
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ARTS
This fall has brought changes to every aspect of the school, but one of the areas hardest hit is the arts. The arts teachers have risen to the 
challenge and strive to create community while they celebrate their students’ talents.

Choir students practice during their virtual learning and record themselves singing their individual parts to create the whole. The Washburn Arts 
Council purchased special masks for instruments to prepare for the time when small groups can come together with band and orchestra teacher 
Tim Martin. The band and orchestra students are also learning how to use the online recording program called Soundtrap and each student will 
record one piece per quarter.

The band program and Mr. Martin also connected with the Minnesota Consortium of Black American Composers along with 50 other schools across 
the state to commission 12 composers to write pieces that reflect who they are and they times we are living in. 

David Ritsema teaches guitar and said that teaching the students virtually is helping to teach them more independence as they submit videos 
of their skills. He said that distance learning is easier for kids with private workspaces and more difficult for students who share rooms or don’t 
always have access to their instruments. Extra guitars were purchased this year by the Washburn Arts Council to help supply guitars to students.

In Rhea O’Shion’s studio art and ceramics classes, students have an hour to meet in class and then an hour of independent work. They take photos 
of their art work and submit it online. The school provided art kits for students to take home. He is impressed with students’ adaptability and 
ability to process all the technology and information. He misses the time to talk about life goals and struggles and ceramics is difficult without 
using the pottery wheels and tools at school. 

Overall the teachers and students are resilient and are making beautiful music and art and the best out of a difficult situation.
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Thank y ou, donors!
The Washburn High School Foundation would like to thank the following people who made donations between July 1, 2019 and June 30, 2020. 
Because of you, we are able to continue our goal of making Washburn High School the top high school in Minneapolis with the best teachers, the 

best resources and the best-prepared students for the future. Thank you for your continuous support and donations!
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Carin and Bill Simpson
Mike and Tracy Wedl
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Edward Bather
Philip Bell
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Carolyn Macke Baumann
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Anne Hoops and Brad Peterson 
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Lloyd and Betty Sylvester 
Becky Thacher- Bell and  
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Wilson and Pauline Anderson 
John Anderson
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Louise Moe and Donn Barber 
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Herbert Bell
Herbert and Lynne Benz 
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Thomas Bodger
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Sally Brown
Patricia Bryan
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Kathryn and Thomas Burnside
John and Jane Burton
Pamela Campbell
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Henry and Linda Cohen
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Robert Coulter
John Crouch
Bonnie Swanson and  
	 Michael Daniels
Bruce and Marty Danielson
James and Judy Daugherty
Donald Davies
Jenelle Davis
Ronald Davis
Michael and Michelle DeVaughn
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Scott Endo6

Mr. Martin teaching virtual band.
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Principal’s Update
It’s been an “interesting” fall at Washburn High School this 

year! I am beyond proud of how our teachers and staff have 
stepped up to the new Distance Learning format of teaching 
online while we all distance because of COVID. We are using 
Google Classroom for assignments and Google Meet for live 
online class meetings. It was a lot to learn in a short time, 
but we are rolling! 

Thank you so much to the Foundation for your generous 
support!  Almost all of the WHS budget goes to staffing, 
so your donations make a big difference. We purchased 
“Authorized IB World School” outdoor signs last spring, 
along with big blue WHS-logo tents for athletics & other 
events. This fall we were able to buy WHS face masks, 
t-shirts & lawn signs for all 450 freshmen to welcome them 
in August.  Though we couldn’t welcome them into the 
building, we made sure they feel like Millers! 

As tough as 2020 has been, please know that our Millers are 
learning.  School goes on.  MPS has distributed Chromebook 
laptops to every student who needs one, so that no student 
has to even share with a sibling. We also have hotspots 
for students (they look like a cell phone) which create 
Wifi internet access where it’s needed. In this way, we can 
ensure that all our students are logistically able to connect. 

So in the midst of all the many emotions that come with 
leading in a time like this, I can tell you that my strongest 
emotions are love and pride for everyone at Washburn. 
There is no place I would rather be in the world. 

The changing times have certainly altered how everyone is approaching school, teaching, 
coaching, and learning in the Minneapolis Public Schools this fall. The Washburn High 
School Foundation Board is very excited to have been able to award all the Mini-Grant 
application requests for the fall 2020 cycle! Including:

• A special education teacher requested a Go-Pro video camera so that he can share 
virtual field trips to colleges and employment opportunities.

• The science department as a collective sought access to Gizmos, an online science 
platform for $5,500.

• Live-streaming of soccer games reached hundreds of interested viewers.

• The Black Box Theater sought funding for a teacher assistant as students will be in 
virtual break-out rooms at times during class. The assistant, who ran an online theater 
camp at the Guthrie last summer, was able to coach students in creating online original 
work.

• The Spanish teachers wanted to access five different online platforms in order to 
engage students with more interactive and input-based learning.

• There were a number of requests for a few items basic to teaching remotely such as 
cameras, stand-up desks, and blue-light glasses. These will help teachers maintain good 
health – fewer headaches, back problems, and being able to sleep better!

ACADEMICS Mini Grants

Dr. Emily Palmer, Principal
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National Merit Scholars
Washburn is pleased to announce that the Class of 2021 has five National 
Merit Semi-Finalists and another nine students were additionally commended 
for their performance.  These 14 students represent the best performance 
Washburn has had as a school in at least 20 years and perhaps much longer.  
In fact, there was only one other school in the whole state who had more 
Semi-Finalists than Washburn had this year!  

Congratulations to
these fine students! 
FINALISTS
Maggie Faust
Max Henschel
Austin Hunt
Etta Leugers
Kina Paguyo

COMMENDED
Olivia Bordon
Eli Feldman
Adele Fraser
Eleanor Friel
Sean McAneney
Anna Omdal
Andrew Peichel
Theo Prince
Reid Wooldridge
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Elizabeth and Mel Eng
Brad and Kay Englund
Gary Engstrand
Jeanne Erickson
Susan Erickson
Corinne Ertz
David and Gwen Evans
Carl and Elsie Evenson
Darlene Evenson
Elizabeth	 Ewald Larson
John Farrell
Elizabeth	 Feldman
Gaylord Fernstrom
Ryan David Fisher
David Flesner
Philip and Debbie Flodin
William  and Sonja Flory
Wendy Frame
Patti and Lee Francis
Tim French
Jeffrey Frommelt
Roger Frommelt
Jody Frye
Lorraine Fryklund
Jim and Jeri Funke
Calvin Gage
Mark and Rosemary Gagstetter
Dan Galbraith
Frank L. Garner
Tom and Marcia Garton
Sheila Gebhard
Gen. Financial Management, Inc.
Janet Gerhauser Carpenter
Stuart D.	 Gibson
Anne Gilbert Becklean
Bruce and Mary Gilmore
Luella and Stanley Goldberg
Susan and Richard Goldman
Tom Gould
Bruce and Elona Graff
Jeremy and Sarah	Graff
Harriet Greenberg Levine
Anne Greer
Douglas & Carol Greven
Gordon and Helen Griller
Helen Groth
Thomas Gruber
Glen Gustafson
Kathleen Hage
Barbara and Bruce Halgren
Rachel Hall
Henry and Diana Halladay
Mary Arneson and  
	 Dale Hammerschmidt
Grace A Han
Kenneth Hande
Margaret Spriggs and  

	 Jim Hanneman
Stephen Hannes
Eileen and Edward	 Hanson-Kelly
John Harden
Patricia Hartman
Janet Hatch
James Hatlestad
Robert and Sharon Hatlestad
William and Kathleen Haug
David Hawley
Sheila Hearn
Karlotta Heckrich Carlson
Sharon Olson and  
	 Robert Heiberg
Kay Henjum
James Hermondson
Carol Heyl
Victoria and Wallace Hicks
Lynn & David Hiden
William Hill
Paula Hirschoff
Scott and Ann Holdahl
Ann Holmberg Sirota and  
	 David Holmberg
Chuck Holmes
James Huckle
William Huttner
Patricia Ingersoll
James and Regina	 Jackson
Raymond and Judy Lee Jackson
Robert C.	 Jackson
Thomas and Judith Jackson
Duane Jacobson
Roger N. 	Johnson
Sue Johnson
Terry Johnson
David W. Johnston
Peter and Sue Johonson
William Jorgenson
Dan and Meredith 	Jurek
Daniel Katan
Karen & Tonu Keisel
Margaret	 Keith
John P Kennedy
Sue and Tim Kennedy
Blaine and Lyndel King
Kip Knelman
Emily Kornecki
Jeanne and Bill Kosfeld
William Kostick
Frank Kreiser
Gary E Kriedberg
David Krieger
Philip Kuharski
Kevin and Michelle Kuklinski
Daniel Kvinge
Dvz Laeti

Eileen LaFontaine
Nancy D.	Langer
Robin A. Langevin
Donald Lapp
Col. Donald P. Larson
Donald R. Larson
Jon and Linda Larson
Robin Larson
Jeff and Janet Lauber
Marlene J. Lawson
Arlene Lee
Peter J. Lee
Dorothy Levy
Earl Lindquist
Leslie Livingston
Daniel and Marsha	 Loewenson
Gail Lofdahl
Peter Lukas
Linda Madson
Dennis Maetzold
Stephen and Brenda Mahannah
Adele Mahle
Mary Kay Markuson
Joan Martin
Richard and Lynn Martin
Dick Matson
Leslie Maynard
Lisa Mazzocco
Doug and Catherine McCarron
John and Cindy McCreary
Mary Jo McDonough
Walter Meadley
Naomi and Eric Mechels
Nancy Meikle
Joe and Lynnie Melena
Wesley Mellgren
Christine Meloni
Susan and Chuck Metsela
Georgean Mettler
Marlene Meyer
Chris and Cathy Middlebrook
Barbara and Paul Mikelson
Bob and Bonnie Mitchell
Jerry Mittendorf
Tilman Moe
Karen Swenson Moe and  
	 Tom Moe
Alan Mogck
Jim Monson
Daniel Moore
Melinda Moore
Buzz Morison & Janet Jones
Joan Mowatt
Andrew Muller
Jeff and Joelle Murray
David Mykkeltvedt
Patricia Nadeau

Sanford Naiditch
Karen Nelson
Kyle and Dawn Nelson
Paul Neuville
Jon Nicholson
Dick and Joan Niemiec
Byron Nordstrom
Paul Norton
David and Barbara	 Odegard
Virginia Olsen
Dale and Kathleen Olson
Katie Orr
Kim Osborn Salistean
Kirky Otto
Benjamin David Page
Jim and Carolyn Parsons
Terry Parssinen
Cynthia Pearson
Gary Pederson
Dorothy Petersen
Corwin Peterson
Kathleen Johnson and  
	 Glen Peterson
Ross and Gail Peterson
Madelon Epple and  
	 Wendell Peterson
John & Joan Petroff Living Trust
Paul Peyrat
Daniel Pike
Barbara Porter Hestness
John Radtke
Geraldine Rang Mooers
Judy McQuade and Mark Ransom
Nina Rapallo
Barbara & Daniel Rawley & Nordby
Deb Reutter
Janet Timmerman and 
	 Ronald Riess
Larry Rivers
Susan Robiner
Charlene	 Roise
Richard and Winnie Roome
John Rosen
Vicki Rovere
Lara Roy
Jeanne Cool & Ted	 Rustad
Joy Sacre
Richard Sandeen
Nancy and Tom Saxhaug
Denise Scharlemann
Jeff Schmitz
Camille Schroeder
Norm and Debra Scott
Zana Sehlin
Rebecca Selby
Gretchen Shanight 
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Washburn High School Foundation
WINTER 2020 201 West 49th Street

Minneapolis, Minnesota 55419-2588

Dear Friends, 

It occurred to me recently that it can be said with some certainty that none of us are experts in how to “be” 
during these uncertain times.  None of us have any frame of reference for the various challenges that we are 
together facing, whether the COVID pandemic, political ideological polarity, or how to chart the best course 
going forward.  That said, it is in the face of these great challenges that innovation and creativity can truly 
blossom and thrive.  

This is certainly the case at Washburn, where Principal Dr. Emily Palmer and the Administrative Team, along 
with the awesome teachers, staff, coaches, and counselors, have implemented an impressive distance-
learning program with admirable success.  As we at the Washburn High School Foundation continue to work 
to advocate for and support Washburn and its students, we have been duly impressed by the efforts taken, 
the resilience shown, and the collective successes that we have witnessed as this new way of teaching, 
learning, and participating has unfolded this fall.

Examples include the tremendous achievement of getting Chromebooks and Wi-Fi hotspots into the 
hands of all students who needed them, video cameras to enable virtual field trips and tours, and teacher 
instructional support tools to aid in safety, health, and technology needs during the transition to a more 
rigorous distance-learning model.  Various online teaching platforms have been tied in to traditional 
teacher-to-student communications in the process, with both teachers and students now having access to 
an ever-growing world of adjunctive instructional and resource tools.  Black Box Theater was able to bring 
in a teacher assistant to lend support and help students create original online work.

Washburn’s student-athletes and athletics programs were made to pivot as well, and many were able to 
carve out some real competition and maintain their training in their chosen sport or athletic pursuit.  In 
this newsletter you can read more about the TMT swimming team, the volleyball and football teams, the 
clay targets team, the girls’ tennis season, and the implementation of live-streaming games for the soccer 
program.  Our Millers continue their legacy of success on the field (or pool, or range, or pitch, etc.) of 
competition!

Washburn’s continued success in academics is evidenced by the naming of five students as National Merit 
Semi-Finalists (only one other school in the state had more)!  Additionally, nine more Millers received 
commendation for their performance.

Our School, our community, our nation, and our world will continue to face great challenges as we move 
forward.  Our Washburn Millers are leading by example in terms of working together to find solutions, 
continuing to advocate for equality, and caring for and supporting each other in times of need.  Thank you 
for your continued support as we collectively celebrate our Miller Pride!

Go Millers!

Mark Bachman, ‘91
President, Washburn High School Foundation
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Grace Huenemann and 
	 George Sher
Duane and Cora Shorter
Cheryl and Bruce Skalbeck
Edie Slape
Walt Slibeck
Ann Samuelson and 
	 Conrad E. Smith
Wendell and Sandra Snyder
Rolf and Roberta Sonnesyn
Alice Sorenson
Mary Spriggs
Nancy State
Elaine Steinman
Jim Stelzig
Judith Stitt
Laura Norris and 
	 Henry 	Stockbridge
Kathy and John Stone
Lynda Stout
Myrna Rose Strand
Dean Stromwall
Sara Strzok
Robert Sutter
Rolf Svendsen
Chuck and Barbara Swanson
Amy Swenson Magnusson
Richard Taylor
The Spirit That Moves You
Tom and Cora Thiss
Mary Thompson
Brian Thomson
Howard & Julie Thorsheim
Thrivent Financial for Lutherans
Eric and Gretchen	Tuck
Deborah Van Valkenburgh
Paige Van Vorst
Danielle	 Vanderhoef
Robert Vik
Jean Volna
Becca and Dave Voss
Steve and Mary Wallfred
John and Ellen Walthour
Peter Warner

David and Sara Weingartner
Michael Welbaum
Michelle 	Welch
Paul Welschinger
Banita Welter Ondick
John White
Scott Wiestling
Jeannine Wiltjer-Kelly &  
	 John Wiltjer-Kelly
Annadell Witta Christman
Emily Woodall
M.K Woods
Lynn Woodward
Deanna Diebold & Kevin Yellick

Honorarium/Memorial

In honor of  
Aileen Berg Zeissler ‘50

In honor of Ann Marie Olson Riley 
‘87, Laurie Olson Wells ‘90, 

	 Cooper Wells ‘18, Ellie Wells ‘21
In honor of Ben Anderson ‘20
In honor of Class of ‘76
In honor of Clifton E. French & in 

memory of Joanne Cory French
In Honor of Dr. Anne Gearity
In honor of Earl Hacking,  
	 Larry Hendrickson, John Simus
In honor of granddaughters  
	 Isabel & Winnie Hoyt-Niemiec
In honor of Hi
In honor of Iris!
In honor of Isabel Hoyt-Niemiec
In honor of John P. Kennedy
In honor of John Sylvester 		
	 Scholarship Fund
In honor of Judith, Mike, Jack & 
	 James Freeman
In honor of  

Mathea (Thea) Greenberg and 	
in memory of 
Matthew (Matt) Greenberg ‘55

In honor of Naomi Walthour!
In honor of Rolf Svendsen
In honor of Sam ‘18, Sophia ‘16, 
	 Allegra ‘16 Abrams
In honor of Steve Stoll ‘61 and 
	  Toni Stoll ‘59
In honor of Tanya Boettcher & 

ALL seniors who’s graduation 
couldn’t be triumphantly 	

	 displayed!
In honor of The Beck Family
In honor of the Class of ‘49’s 

70th Reunion
In honor of the Class of ‘64
In honor of the Class of ‘20
In honor of the Class of ‘20 

and their amazing teachers, 
	 administrators and support-	
	 thank you!
In honor of Vicki Bunker
In honor of  

Washburn Class of ‘60
In honor of WHS Class of ‘45
In memory of Alex Light Jacobs
In memory of  
	 Benita Lander Hale ‘61
In memory of Bruce Kath
In memory of Cliff French
In memory of David Lafayette
In memory of  
	 Deborah Morse-Kahn
In memory of  
	 Dorothy Hesper Stevenson
In memory of Douglass Addison 
	 and Steve Luers
In memory of Elaine Engelhard, 
	 counseling office clerk
In memory of Frank Ario
In memory of Gary Stitz ‘58
In memory of George Wemier
In memory of Janet K Ankeny

In memory of 
Jeffery Michael Christman, 

	 Class of ‘80
In memory of Jim Erickson ‘64
In memory of John Sylvester
In memory of Jon Hirschoff
In memory of Joyce Anderson
In memory of Judy Corlett & 	

Sharon Reardon ‘59
In memory of 
	 Karen Moe Erickson ‘62
In memory of  
	 Karin Larson Nordstrom ‘58
In memory of  
	 Kristin Wright Louden ‘59
In memory of Louise Everett King 
	 and Bill Everett
In memory of  
	 Marie Spong Mellgren ‘48
In memory of  
	 Mary Goodoien Pearson ‘57
In memory of  
	 Mary Sue Hanson Taylor
In memory of MaryLynn Boone
In memory of Parker Cramer ‘55
In memory of Pat Stubbs ‘61
In memory of Patty Dunne
In memory of Phillip Hansen ‘65
In memory of Robert Ireland
In memory of Sandy Pagal ‘59
In memory of Sophia Lewis
In memory of  
	 Stephen Johnston ‘58
In memory of Sue Reid ‘76
In memory of Taunee Beekman
In memory of Tom Bennet ‘53
In memory of  
	 Warren Wayne Larson ‘48
In memory of William Lydell, 

former music teacher
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